Acid News, No 3, Oct 2008

Renewables target remains, but with stiffer requirements for biofuels

When the European Parliament’s industry committee made its position clear in September on the issue of renewables and biofuels it marked an important decision. The intention is that the committee’s position should now be negotiated with government representatives, during which both sides will aim to reach a compromise text that could be approved by the Parliament’s plenary body and by ministers in a first reading agreement by the end of the year.

The industry committee wants to retain the Commission’s proposed target that at least 20 per cent of electricity should be generated from renewable sources by the year 2020. But it also wants binding interim targets for member states in the run up to 2020, and inclusion of a direct penalty scheme for countries that miss their targets. The committee would also like to see a binding obligation to promote renewable heating and cooling in buildings, and a requirement placed on electricity and gas grid operators to prioritize access for renewables.

Most of the discussion has however centred on the Commission’s proposal that at least 10 per cent of transport fuels should come from renewable sources by 2020. This has been criticized from several quarters, not least against the background of the world food crisis and the growing threat to biodiversity. 

The industry committee agreed to maintain the 10-per-cent target, but with certain “sub-targets” aimed at placating those concerned about the social and environmental impact of biofuels production.

The committee agreed to an interim target of five per cent by 2015, which is down on the current voluntary target of 5.75 per cent by 2010. Of this five per cent, a fifth will have to be either second-generation biofuels or electric cars powered by hydrogen or electricity from renewable sources. The 2020 target of a 10-per-cent share of transport fuels is supposed to be made up of two-fifths of second-generation fuels or electric cars. The committee also agreed to a major review of the targets in 2014. 

There also appears to be greater clarity on the sustainability criteria that will form the measuring stick by which biofuels are approved. Biofuels can only be approved if they are shown to save at least 45 per cent of the equivalent carbon dioxide of fossil fuels, rising to 60 per cent in 2015. 

In addition, MEPs have included a criterion for “indirect land use change”, following concerns that changing the use of land to grow biofuel crops could lead to more land being used for food crops and an increase in overall greenhouse gases.

Nuša Urbancic, policy officer at T&E, European Federation for Transport and Environment, said: “The fact that the savings have to be 45 per cent from the start, rather than the 35 per cent the Commission proposed, is a positive development, but we cannot be happy that the overall 10-per-cent target has been maintained. The EU should not be concentrating on volume targets but on the climate objectives it wants European industry to achieve.”

Meanwhile a report by the OECD says existing biofuel policies in developed countries are expensive, inefficient and a poor substitute for cutting energy consumption in the transport sector. 
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